
 

 

 
JAPANTOWN TASK FORCE BOARD MEETING 

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 17, 2016 
UNION BANK COMMUNITY ROOM 

 
ATTENDEES:  Alice Kawahatsu, Paul Wermer, Anthony Brown, Seiko Fujimoto, Judy 

Hamaguchi, David Ishida, Mark Moriguchi, Benh Nakajo, Glynis Nakahara, Beau 
Simon, Neal Taniguchi, Clint Taura 

 
ABSENT:  Rosalyn Tonai, Jon Osaki 
 
STAFF: Kimi Fukuyama, Greg Marutani 
 
GUESTS:  Karl Kawahatsu, Marvin Lambert, Julia Westlock, David Lahar, Mary-Ann Hori, 

Jan Bolaffi, Paul Osaki (JCCCNC), Aya Ino (JCCCNC), Teresa Ono (JCCCNC), 
Tomo Hirai (Nichi Bei), Michiko Yamada, Karen Kai, Thomas Reynolds, Edward 
Ong, Aubrey Shirlock, Jeremy Chan 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting called to order at 6:05 p.m. by Alice Kawahatsu, President.  
 

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE BOARD MEETING ON JULY 20, 2016. 
It was motioned by Paul Wermer and seconded by Anthony Brown to approve the July 20, 
2016 minutes with the amendments that Edward Hong should be Edward Ong and Carol Ito 
should be Caryl Ito.  

 
The motion was unanimously approved. 

 
III. GUEST SPEAKER 

Paul Osaki - Issei Memorial Garden Cottage Row Mini-Park 
The guest speaker spoke about making a commemorative garden in Cottage Row. The 
purpose is to celebrate the 110th anniversary of Japantown and honor the Issei. Handouts 
were passed out during the presentation (Attachment A) 
 
Secondly, the garden would represent the Japanese cultural heritage and connection to the 
community. The planned layout for the  garden is to remove some vegetation and replace 
them with elements of a Japanese garden, including stones. This would not create problems 
within the structure of the garden at Cottage Row. 
 
There were some questions and concerns regarding the project. Many concerns from the 
neighborhood residents stated they were not informed  
 

IV. COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A. Land Use / Transportation Committee (Paul Wermer)  

1. Geary Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) 
There is still no formal response from the BRT team regarding keeping Laguna both 
a local and rapid stop. Rich reported the Geary BRT Citizens Advisory Committee 
would be meeting September 15, 2016 at 1455 Market Street beginning at 6:00 p.m.  
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B. Economic Development / Marketing Committee (Alice Kawahatsu) 
1. Visitor Center Update 

No changes have been made regarding the cart. Still waiting on finances from the 
Mayor’s Office of Economic Development (MOED).  
 
During the Nihonmachi Street Fair, JTF held a information booth to pass out 
brochures regarding Japantown and welcome people.  

 
2. Festival Sponsorship Update 

No updates because there is a financial freeze on money. Only update is 3 festival 
sponsors were interviewed. Paul explained how city budget process is approved at 
the end of June. All expenditures allocated must be spent by the end of June. The 
grant for summer months (July & August) money cannot be used from the previous 
year. Also, the current year money cannot be used because it has not been 
dispersed.   
 
Encumbered vs. Approved funding: Alice and Jeremy reported that Diana Ponce de 
Leon approved the contract amendment and extended the festival sponsorship to the 
following year. The discussion moved from David Ishida to Paul Warmer regarding 
the contract and how to use the budget money. One of the suggestions is to approve  
necessary amounts. A report is requested to the Board of Supervisors and a place 
holder must be made. The main problem is we are not specifying the amount of 
where the money  needs to be designated. 
 
Mark Moriguchi stated a solution would be to improve the communication within the 
contract as to where the budgeted funds would be spent.  

 
David Ishida stated that a plan is necessary to discuss the amounts and put in place 
holders for  planned expenditures. He requested a report be made to the Board.  
 
Paul Wermer added that a proposal must be made for next year’s new festival 
initiatives. 
 
Jeremy discussed the timeline and plan for next year’s festival grant. The amount   
given this past year was under a $1,000.  
  

3. Holiday Lights Update 
Brought in the LED lights but the committee has not selected a design. Making the 
decision next month with input from Hotel Kabuki. David Ishida expressed his 
concern that identifying Peace Plaza and Buchanan Mall as separately with the 
Holiday Light project dividing Japantown. His suggestion was to make it one project. 
He believed that the merchants in the Buchanan Mall would contribute to the Holiday 
Lights  

 
B. Cultural Heritage (Ros Tonai) 

1. Landmarking of Peace Pagoda/Plaza Update 
Greg reported that the assessment of the Peace Plaza had been conducted and 
completed prior to the Nihonmachi Street Fair. The official report would probably be 
issued some time before the end of 2016.  
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2. Ruth Asawa Fountains 
In Ros’s absence, Paul Wermer reported there was nothing new to report on this 
item.  

 
C. Steering Committee CBD Update (Greg Marutani) 

1. Draft Formation Plan- Action Item 
There will be a meeting next Wednesday, August 24, 2016 of the Ad hoc committee 
that has recently been assembled. They will be reviewing the Draft Request or 
Proposal (RFP) for the necessary services to complete the requirements to officially 
form a CBD.  
 
Greg Marutani reported that the staff from the Mayor’s Office is attempting to include 
these funds into the current contract with JTF to expedite the process.  
 
A request was made for the Executive Committee to make a Timeline for CBD.  
 
Funds to operate JTF, plan new festivals, information booth expansion and formulate 
a pledge for the Mayor’s Office of Economic Development (MOED). 
 

D. Executive Committee 
1.  Dignity Fund support letter update 

Alice Kawahatsu reported she signed an endorsement form adding JTF’s support of 
the Dignity Fund. This was done on August 13, 2016.  

 
E. Finance Committee (Mark Moriguchi)  *Listen recording) 

Funding from the City will come in by December after approval. From July to December 
we are out of contract. Any salary has been paid will be coming out from other funds. 
The City will make a separate grant in order to pay the salaries. Details are still being 
made in order to spend the money. Questions came across regarding annual grant to 
cover current time period and also if the grant year can be controlled. Concerns came up  
about the grant time frame and how much money is given.  
 
A suggestion was made that one of the board members help negotiate time frames for 
the grant and how to spend the money.  

 
Greg said he hoped to hear from the Mayor’s Office staff soon and would pick up the 
contract at City Hall and take it to our fiscal agent, JCYC for signature by Jon Osaki. He 
added this would be completed by the end of this week.  

 
F. Ad-Hoc Community Benefit District (CBD) Committee (Bob Hamaguchi) - In Bob’s 

absence, Greg reported that the Ad Hoc Committee is scheduled to meet August 24, 
2016 at 6:00 p.m. at the JACL Headquarters located at 1765 Sutter Street. 

 
G. Ad Hoc Digital Access by the Community 

Paul Wermer reported that he has received some comments and suggestions for JTF 
digital access. In addition, what information content should be on the website, different 
social media outreach and certain reccomendations should be able to review by the 
Board meeting and move on to the next software, cloud storage of documents and 
calendars 
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V. NEW BUSINESS 
A. LANDMARKING OF THE 1830 SUTTER JULIA MORGAN BUILDING (NLF)  

It was reported Shelley Caltagirone is currently on vacation and no update has been 
made. 
 
Nihonmachi Little Friends (NLF) is waiting to meet with Ms. Caltagirone to find out what 
is required by the organization and the impact of landmarking. Also, if there will be any 
impact on their current expansion project. .  
 
David Ishida asked for a future agenda items and background information presented to 
the Board in advance.  

 
VI. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT** 

A. Nichi Bei Foundation (NBF) announced upcoming events: September 10, 2016 
Fundraiser Film screening of Persona Non Grata- Chiune Sugihara and October 1, 2016 
Nikkei Angel Island Pilgrimage also sponsored by the Angel Island Immigration Station 
Foundation and the National Japanese American Historical Society. Handouts were left 
for pickup - Attachment B 

 
B. Anthony Brown announced the Aerial Arts Festival this weekend August 19th-21st. 

Handouts were left for pick up - ATTACHMENT B 
 

VII. STAFF REPORTS 
A. Crime Report (Greg Marutani) 

Greg highlighted SFPD Northern Station will be having a Coffee with a Cop event at 
Benkyodo on Wednesday, August 24, 2016 from 10:00 to noon. This is a time for local 
residents, merchants and others to share their concerns with the local police officers 
from Northern Station. 
 
In response to an inquiry, Greg reported that the foot patrol officers (Yuka Nagamine and 
Nick Zerga) will be walking their beat in Japantown and lower Fillmore. They are 
scheduled to to be at the event.  

 
B. Japantown Observations (Greg Marutani) 

Please refer to Japantown Observations.  
 

VIII. PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
Please refer to President’s Report for upcoming events. Alice highlighted the Angel Island 
event. In addition, Kenji Taguma elaborated more on the upcoming Nichibei events.  

 
The next Board meeting will be Wednesday, September 21, 2016 at the Union Bank Hospitality 
Room 
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:40 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Rosalyn Tonai 
Secretary  
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